**NIJ UPDATE** 

## **Risky business**

## Part 1 of 2 in a series on correctional officer wellness

By National Institute of Justice staff

Authors' Note: Findings and conclusions in this article are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official position or policies of the U.S. Department of Justice.

Security and stability in prisons and jails are critical to administer

justice, protect the public and ensure the safety of inmates. This responsibility falls heaviest on the shoulders of front-line corrections officers (COs) working within facilities on a day-to-day basis. As COs work to maintain peaceful order within facilities and between inmates with histories of mental illness, substance abuse and violence, they also routinely put themselves in harm's way. This is why being a CO is considered one of the riskiest professions.

Between 2005 and 2009, the rate of sustained, nonfatal workplace injuries per 1,000 COs was 33, which ranked third only to police officers and security

guards.<sup>1</sup> Between 1999 and 2008, 113 U.S. COs lost their lives in the line of duty.<sup>2</sup> COs also deal with high levels of stress, burnout and a variety of other mental health-related consequences. These factors may have contributed to the estimated 16.2 percent of COs who, between 2000 and 2008, resigned from their posts



after only three years on the job.<sup>3</sup> Turnover figures are often higher for individual corrections departments.

These impacts can have damaging effects on the wider prison institution. Staff shortages and officer absences from work can create a cycle of low officer-to-inmate ratios and threaten the security of the facility. Given these circumstances, it is imperative that the safety and wellness of COs is made a priority within corrections facilities and for future corrections research.

# Risks and dangers faced by COs

A recent National Institute of Justice (NIJ)-supported paper by Frank Ferdik and Hayden Smith reviewed

> the available research on CO safety and wellness in an effort to uncover the risks COs confront within their line of work, the policies and programs that could improve their safety, and the limitations of the current research on keeping COs safe.4 This article discusses what the authors found about the risks faced by COs and their impact on institutional stability to help guide corrections policies and practices to improve safety and minimize the risk of burnout and turnover.

The authors found that following several legislative reforms started in the 1970s that included "get tough on

crime" policies such as mandatory minimum sentences and habitual offender laws, 5 correctional institutions

## **NEWS&VIEWS**

experienced dramatic changes in the composition of the inmate population. Not only did the total number of incarcerated offenders skyrocket from roughly 300,000 to more than 1.5 million between 1975 and 2013, but the percentage of offenders imprisoned for violent crimes increased from about 40 percent in 1985 to more than 60 percent by 2013.<sup>6</sup> Although incarceration rates have declined in recent years, the modern-day CO is still required to interact with and supervise individuals in a dangerous environment.<sup>7</sup>

The authors found a variety of dangers and risks correctional officers face in the course of doing their job, which fall across the following five categories:

Work-related dangers. This includes inmates with infectious diseases, prison gangs, disruptive inmate behavior, contraband presence, inmates with mental illness and prison riots.

Institutional-related dangers. In this category are role ambiguity or role conflict, demanding work obligations, poor leadership, trust or support, no input into decision-making, inadequate resources and employee benefits, extended hours, coworker conflict, and understaffing.

**Psychosocial dangers.** Work or family conflict, and media or political scrutiny fall under this umbrella.

**Mental health risks.** Stress and burnout are two examples.

**Physical health risks.** This refers to injuries and death.<sup>8</sup>

These risks build upon one another to adversely impact the COs, their family, and the overall institution in which they work.

## **Consequences of risks**

Numerous consequences have been linked to the safety and wellness risks confronting COs:

- Fatigued staff and high turnover rates can limit officers' ability to monitor inmates.
- Coworker conflict can increase stress levels and lead to decreased work performance or being distracted while on the job.
- Frequent turnover can worsen budget constraints and force remaining officers to work with inoperable weapons, radios and other necessary equipment.

COs also disproportionately experience higher rates of physical health problems, such as chronic neck, back and knee injuries; heart disease; diabetes; high cholesterol; and hypertension, compared with crisis counselors and law enforcement personnel.

The mental and physical strain of the profession can lead to even graver consequences. In a study of more than 3,000 corrections professionals, 27 percent of officers reported symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder. Worse still, the suicide rate for COs is 39 percent higher than that of the general working-age population. <sup>10</sup>

## Policies to promote health and safety

Correctional researchers, administrative officials and prison systems seem to have not prioritized the health and safety concerns of COs. While some facilities have begun to implement programs and policies to improve CO health and reduce stress, such as employee assistance programs and peer-support programs, these have not been used on a large scale, nor has their effectiveness been evaluated. These programs may also neglect some of the risks described above that affect CO wellness and safety.

The authors identified a few key elements to reducing CO stress and burnout. First and foremost, is the recognition by administrative officials and other correctional stakeholders that the profession →



hoto iStock,com/1001

### BEING THE LIGHT OF HOPE continued from page 12

of the crime with the words like "I don't know why I got so much time," "My lawyer said I would get probation," or "I don't deserve this, I had a crappy lawyer." It all sounds like the first "blame" conversation on record when Adam said the woman made him do it, and Eve said the serpent made her do it. Blaming others is a sure sign of shame and a sure predictor for recidivism. Society encourages blaming with all its "-isms," like racism, sexism, atheism, legalism, realism, relativism, idealism, etc., influences that are also evident in the correctional environment. Chaplains are called to acknowledge our own bias so we can care for all the men and women who suffer from trauma, brokenness, shame and guilt.

#### Reconciliation

Reconciliation is the fifth and final step and the overall goal of the process. This involves eschatological hope, the end times or last things: death, judgment, heaven and hell. As chaplains, we must hold this hope for our flocks until they can hold it for themselves. This is difficult everywhere, but maybe more so in prison and jail settings. How many times do we hear, "I believe God forgives me, but I can't forgive myself"? That is shame talking, the belief that something is inherently wrong inside of me. 10 Shame has a way of talking back to hope with accusations like "You're never good enough; you aren't worthy of love." Hope dies in the darkness of shame, the "dark night of the soul." However, the chaplain's

calling is to point to the light of hope in the face of overwhelming darkness.

## Hope

At times, we all need someone to continue pointing to the light of hope until we are able to see it for ourselves. In the darkness of prison or jail, many incarcerated individuals long for just a little grace. As correctional employees, we are required to be firm, fair and consistent. However, as chaplains, we are called to do more; we can be that someone holding the light of hope for others who thought they lost all of it.

Jami Burns, M.Div., D.Min., is chaplain of the Ohio Reformatory for Women.

Endnotes on p. 101

### RISKY BUSINESS continued from page 14

is dangerous and comes with threats to CO health. This also involves changing the "machismo" culture inside corrections that perceives needing assistance or being honest about the negative impacts of the job as a sign of weakness to one that recognizes the importance of external support to ensure and improve individual well-being.

Other policies to reduce workand institutional-related risks, include:

- Heightened intake procedures to identify problematic inmates.
- Improved communication channels between correctional line staff.
- Separation of gang members.
- Ensuring officers always have

- backup when dealing with troublesome offenders.
- Instruction and training on mediation tactics to de-escalate volatile situations.
- Provision of additional therapeutic services, where possible, for offenders with mental disorders <sup>11</sup>

While the past several decades have produced important insights into the working conditions of corrections officers and their general well-being, there needs to be more knowledge about the specific factors that contribute to fatal and nonfatal workplace injuries, poor health, mental health issues, and officer suicide. Further research on these

NIJ Update

factors can help correctional administrators prevent workplace injury and related health issues, as well as intervene to protect COs from risky and dangerous situations.

To support corrections administrators in this effort, NIJ has committed to invest in safety, health, and wellness research — as described in a strategic research plan (Search NIJ.gov for "Strategic Plans"). Only with a greater understanding of these problems can corrections develop and evaluate the programs and policies to improve CO safety and wellness, reduce the rate of officer stress and burnout, and further the ability of COs to maintain order within correctional facilities. •

Endnotes on p. 101

## **ACL**ENDNOTES

### BEING THE LIGHT OF HOPE PAGE 10

- <sup>1</sup> Tangney, J. P., Stuewig, J., Mashek, D., & Hastings, M. (2011). Assessing jail inmates' proneness to shame and guilt feeling bad about the behavior or the self? *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 38(7), 710–734.
- <sup>2</sup> Tangney, J. P., Stuewig, J., & Hafez, L. (2011). Shame, guilt, and remorse: Implications for offender populations. *Journal of Forensic Psychiatry and Psychology*, 22(5), 706–723.
- <sup>3</sup> Fisher, J. (2003). *Working with the neurobiological legacy of early trauma*. American Mental Health Counselors Association Annual Conference. Retrieved from janinafisher.com/pdfs/neurobiol.pdf
- <sup>4</sup> Brown, B. (2015). *Daring greatly*. New York: Penguin Random House.
- <sup>5</sup> Hodgson, T. J., & Carey, L. B. (2017). Moral injury and definitional clarity: Betrayal, spirituality and the role of chaplains. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 56(4), 1212–1228.
- <sup>6</sup> Bryan, A. O., Bryan, C. J., Morrow, C. E., Etienne, N., & Ray-Sannerud, B. (2014). Moral injury, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts in a military sample. *Traumatology*, 20(3), 154–160. Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association.
- <sup>7</sup> Puniewska, M. (2015). Healing a wounded sense of morality. *The Atlantic Monthly*.
- <sup>8</sup> Carey, L. B., Hodgson, T. J., Krikheli, L., et al. (2016). Moral injury, spiritual care and the role of chaplains: An exploratory scoping review of literature and resources. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 55(4), 1218–1245.
- <sup>9</sup> Clinebell, H. (2011). *Basic types of pastoral care* & counseling. Nashville: Abingdon Press.
- <sup>10</sup> Dearing, R. L., & Tangney, J. P. (eds.) (2011). Shame in the therapy hour. Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association.

## SIDEBAR OTHER RELIGIOUS QUOTES ON GUILT AND SHAME

#### PAGE 11

- <sup>1</sup> BibleHub. (2017). *Psalm 40*. Retrieved from biblehub.com/esv/psalms/40.htm
- <sup>2</sup> The Quranic Arabic Corpus. (2017). *Verse* (10:57) *English translation*. Retrieved from corpus.quran. com/translation.jsp?chapter=10&verse=57
- <sup>3</sup> Buddha Dharma Education Association & BuddhaNet. (2008). *The Dhammapada: Chapter 13, the world.* Retrieved from buddhanet. net/e-learning/buddhism/dp13.htm

#### RISKY BUSINESS

#### **PAGE 13**

- <sup>1</sup> Harrell, E. (2011). *Workplace violence,* 1993-2009 (Report No. 233231). Washington, D.C.: Bureau of Justice Statistics.
- <sup>2</sup> Konda, S., Reichard, A. A., & Tiesman, H. M. (2012). Occupational injuries among U.S. correctional officers, 1999-2008. *Journal of Safety Research*, 43(3),181–186.
- <sup>3</sup> Management and Training Corporation. (2010). *Correctional officers: strategies to improve retention, second edition.* Centerville, UT: Management and Training Corporation.
- <sup>4</sup> Ferdik, F., & Smith, H. (2017). *Correctional officer safety and wellness literature synthesis* (Report No. 250484). Washington, D.C.: National Institute of Justice.
- <sup>5</sup> Mackenzie, D. L. (2001). Sentencing and corrections in the 21st century: Setting the stage for the future (Doctoral dissertation, University of Maryland). Proquest.
- <sup>6</sup> Walmsley, R. (2013). *World population list, 10th edition*. Essex, UK: International Centre for Prison Studies.
- <sup>7</sup> Glaze, L. E., & Kaeble, D. (2014). *Correctional populations in the United States*, 2013 (Report No. 248479) Washington, D.C.; Bureau of Justice Statistics.
- 8 Ferdik, F., & Smith, H. (2017).
- <sup>9</sup> Spinaris, C. G., Denhof, M. D., & Kellaway, J. (2012). Posttraumatic stress disorder in United States correctional professionals: Prevalence and impact on health and functioning. Florence, CO: Desert Waters Correctional Outreach.
- <sup>10</sup> Stack, S. J., & Tsoudis, O. (1997). Suicide risk among correctional officers: A logistic regression analysis. *Archives of Suicide Research*, 3(3), 183–186.
- <sup>11</sup> Burke, T. W., & Owen, S. S. (2010, July 1). Cell phones as prison contraband. *Law Enforcement Bulletin*. Retrieved from leb.fbi.gov/articles/featured-articles/cell-phones-as-prison-contraband.

#### EASILY BROKEN, HARD TO FIX

#### **PAGE 24**

- <sup>1</sup> Shakespeare, W. Hamlet. (3.1.91).
- <sup>2</sup> Alaska Department of Corrections. (2014).

  Department of Corrections Employees Code of

  Ethical Professional Conduct. Retrieved from

  www.correct.state.ak.us/pnp/pdf/202.01a.pdf

## ADJUSTING TO MEET THE MISSION

#### PAGE 30

- <sup>1</sup> Covey, S. R. (1989). *The 7 habits of highly effective people*. New York: Free Press.
- <sup>2</sup> Martin, D. (2012, Jul. 16). Stephen R. Covey, herald of good habits, dies at 79. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from nytimes.com/2012/07/17/business/stephen-r-covey-herald-of-good-habits-dies-at-79.html
- <sup>3</sup> Forbes. (2009). *The 20 most influential business books*. Retrieved from forbes.com/2002/09/30/0930booksintro.html#423d1a2529e1
- <sup>4</sup> Covey, S. R. (n.d.). *About Stephen R. Covey: Personal bio.* Retrieved from stephencovey.com/about/about.php
- <sup>5</sup> Collingwood, D. W. (2010). *The 7 habits on the inside*. West Valley, UT: FranklinCovey.
- <sup>6</sup> 10 U.S. Code § 951 Establishment; organization; administration, § 48 (1980).
- <sup>7</sup> United States Disciplinary Barracks Directorate of Treatment Programs. (n.d.). *Internal document*. Fort Leavenworth, KS.
- 8 Ibid
- <sup>9</sup> United States Disciplinary Barracks Directorate of Correctional Programs. (2012). *Historical summary FYII*. Fort Leavenworth, KS.
- <sup>10</sup> Jones, M. S. (2013). *Analysis of the impact of the* "7 *Habits on the Inside.*" Fort Leavenworth, KS: United States Disciplinary Barracks.
- <sup>11</sup> Brault, E. R. (2014). Pastoral care and counseling in prison: What works? *Journal of Pastoral Theology*, 68(3), 1–10. Retrieved from journals.sagepub.com/doi/ abs/10.1177/154230501406800306
- <sup>12</sup> Higginbotham, J. (2015). Convicted: Toward a pastoral theology of incarceration. *Journal of Pastoral Theology*, 25(2), 93–106.
- <sup>13</sup> Wallerman, J. (2014, Jan. 30). Inmates find '7 Habits' effective. *Fort Leavenworth Lamp*. Retrieved from fileavenworthlamp.com/ article/20140130/News/140139907